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installed at a time when there were fewer customers visiting the site and there was 
less demand on the system.  There have been occasions where the Shire has been 
advised that the system is producing an offensive odour and this has been 
addressed on each occasion, however it does highlight the capacity of the system 
has been met requiring an alternative solution to be implemented.  
 
The application references connection to the reticulated wastewater scheme and the 
support of the Department of Health is conditional upon the connection being made. 
 

Issue raised during consultation Planning comment 

 
Main Roads WA 
 
Raised concerns regarding access 
driveway layout and intersections with 
Bussell Highway.  Recommendation 
provided to: 
 
• Redesign northern access; 
• Modify southern access to delete 
the right turn out and provide appropriate 
island treatments; 
• Use of Sleaford Drive for right 
turning traffic which will be signalised in 
the future and provide a safer access 
than the right turn from the service 
station; 
• The existing left turn lane for the 
northern access and section between the 
driveways will need to be upgraded.  To 
accommodate the left turn lane, 
upgrading of the road reserve will be 
required. 
• The road reserve widening for 
Bussell Highway will be required to be 
ceded free of costs to the crown or the 
purposes of road widening. 
 
 

 
 
 
Issues have been discussed with Main 
Roads and brought to the attention of the 
applicant.  
 
In respect of the northern access from 
Bussell Highway the applicant has 
submitted amended plans which have 
addressed the concerns raised by 
redesigning the access and relocating 
the access from Maynard Parade onto 
Meadow View Road.  The redesign 
addresses the safety and conflict 
concerns raised by Main Roads and is 
considered to be satisfactory. 
 
In respect of the southern access point 
Main Roads has confirmed that this can 
be addressed at detailed design stage 
subject to a condition of approval.   
 
The road reserve widening is also 
subject to a condition of approval. 

 
 
Council Recommendation: 
 
Approve subject to conditions. 
 
Conclusion: 
 
The application is considered to be generally consistent with the objectives of the 
Scheme provisions and ODP and the redevelopment of the site will provide additional 
facilities and improved services.  The aspects which have not been addressed in 
sufficient detail are not considered to prevent approval of the application and are 
capable of being resolved through conditions of approval. 




